
when estimated in first differences. The fact that intermediate import pene-
tration has a robust negative effect across all skill groups suggests that
outsourcing of intermediate production may have harmed blue and white
collar workers alike in Austria.

Outward FDI, equally negative and robust in our estimation for the total
sample as intermediate import penetration, appears to have different ef-
fects across industry types. It has a negative and statistically significant ef-
fect in manufacturing as a whole as well as in low skilled manufacturing
sectors, but the effect turns positive in high skilled manufacturing when the
financialisation variables are included. For total service sectors its overall
effect is positive for all specifications and statistically significant for specifi-
cation (4). Although this effect appears to be driven mainly by high skilled
services sectors, outward FDI is not robust to the inclusion of financiali-
sation variables and switches its sign. Our measure of FDI is the variable
for which we are most concerned about non-stationarity as our unit root
test indicate that it is likely to be integrated of order one. Therefore we pre-
fer to rely on the estimations in first differences for the analysis of outward
FDI. In these specifications, FDI has the same negative effect for total
manufacturing sectors while it is positive but statistically insignificant for
total services. While the effect of FDI in manufacturing is driven by high
and low skilled sectors alike when measured in first differences, the posi-
tive sign in services is not present for any of the sub-samples of high or low
skilled service sectors. Generally, it is plausible that there is a skill bias cre-
ating a higher demand for high skilled labour through outward FDI if it is of
a vertical (cost-seeking) nature. It is also plausible that this effect is less
strong in non-tradable service sectors with a more horizontal market seek-
ing nature. Other mechanisms like the threat effects associated with a
change in the fall back options for capital and labour are also expected to
be less important for high skill labour and services than low-skill labour and
manufacturing.54 Our results confirm the different effects for services and
manufacturing, although the fact that we fail to find a positive effect for high
skilled manufacturing or a robust positive effect for high skilled services
suggest that the potential beneficial effects are outweighed by the threat
effects or substitution effects even for high skilled workers.

The share of migrant workers in total labour force has a robust and posi-
tive effect on the wage share for the manufacturing sectors and the total
pool as is robust to different estimation methods. For service sectors the
coefficient is insignificant with the exception of high skilled services where
migration becomes significant. The positive sign suggests that migrant
workers are on average complementary to domestic workers in Austria,
thereby increasing the productivity and the wage share.

To sum up there is strong evidence of a negative effect of globalisation
on the wage share in Austria. This effect is realised via an increase in inter-
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